Minutes approved at the May 3, 2021 meeting. 

MINUTES

GILFORD PLANNING BOARD

MONDAY
APRIL 5, 2021
CONFERENCE ROOM A
7:00 P.M.
The Gilford Planning Board met on Monday, April 5, 2021, at 7:00 p.m. in Conference Room A of the Gilford Town Hall and via telephone conference call and GoToMeeting under emergency order provisions related to the COVID-19 pandemic.
Chair Wayne Hall called the meeting to order, led the Pledge of Allegiance, and welcomed everyone. 
Members present in Conference Room A were Chair Wayne Hall, Selectmen’s Representative Chan Eddy, Regular Members William Johnson and Isaac Howe, and Alternate Member Gaye Fedorchak.
Members absent were Vice-Chair Carolyn Scattergood, Secretary Richard Vaillancourt, Regular Member Jack Landow, and Alternate Members Rick Notkin and Emily Drake.
Also present in Conference Room A were John Ayer, Director of Planning and Land Use, and Sandra Hart, Technical Assistant.
1.
DISCUSSION ITEMS
A)  Discussion of Possible Zoning Ordinance Amendment to Regulate Shore-Term Rentals
J. Ayer said that we have had some recent feedback from the general public about short-term rentals so we thought we should revisit the subject.

C. Eddy said that he’s received two emails regarding Airbnb complaints.  He said that Greg and Diana Andrews were present with a noise complaint having to do with the property across the street.  The Andrews both explained the issues that they’d been having with the property across the street.
C. Eddy said that even if the police can’t do anything about it, at least we have a complaint filed so we know where the issues are occurring. What we do now is if someone is causing a noise issue, the police will go talk to the people there and then issue a citation.  It seems to be a chronic problem.  We should hold the property owner at fault for the issues.
G. Fedorchak said that she went on a vacation to Key West and rented a place.  She said they couldn’t sleep because the neighbors were very loud and it was a short-term rental.  She said she didn’t realize that the Town’s noise ordinance doesn’t have anything in it regulating unamplified voices.  C. Eddy said maybe we could change the noise ordinance to add a regulation for unamplified voices.  
W. Hall said that most of the places traditionally will rent knowing that the neighbors will keep an eye on the place for them and let them know of any issues.  W. Johnson said that people have a contract with Airbnb and he thought that maybe the owners could take a security deposit fee that they don’t have to give back if there are certain issues like complaints.  W. Johnson said that we have a noise ordinance for some of these issues.  G. Fedorchak said there are many issues to consider with short-term rentals.

Discussion ensued as to what Airbnb and short-term rentals are.  G. Fedorchak said that there are many different types of these things around and there are many ways to have rentals.  

G. Fedorchak said that we have a shortage of housing.  What does it do to the community to have homes taken out of the housing market to be used as inns and hotels?  She said the Town doesn’t get a penny of it.  J. Ayer said that they are required to pay the rooms and meals tax to the State and it is his understanding that Airbnb requires owners to post their state tax number with their rental listing.
C. Eddy said that he knows a few folks who rent their homes out just for Bike Week every year and they don’t seem to have issues. 
J. Ayer said that we do have a number of people from the public in the room and online and asked W. Hall if it would we the right time to let them speak.  W. Hall agreed. 
Craig and Diana Andrews live in Gunstock Acres and said that it’s changed quite a bit in the short time they’ve been there.  They said that people are outside talking, partying, and yelling until 4:00 in the morning.  There are some other issues such as renters leaving trash out on Sunday which doesn’t get picked up until Wednesday or Thursday and it brings out animals.  They also rent out to college kids so there is speeding and racing down the street.  They only pay rooms and meals tax to the state, but maybe the town should be regulating and getting fees as well.  D. Andrews said that they haven’t been able to get into the Gunstock Acres private beach because it’s too full or there are too many people from out of the area using it and they pay a yearly fee.  J. Ayer said that the Town can’t enforce that because it’s an issue for Gunstock Acres to enforce.
D. Andrews said that they see this issue year round.  She said it is harder during the week because they have to get up early to go to work and if they are kept up at night they are tired in the morning.  A suggestion was made by a person in the audience to get in touch with the homeowner and research what service they are using to rent out their home and to make sure that they are aware of what is going on, because they might not even know what’s happening.  
C. Eddy said maybe there is a property management person who takes care of the property whom they could contact.  It was also suggested that if they have several neighbors who are affected by this, get them involved as well.  Discussion ensued.
Jodi on the phone said that he wouldn’t mind an extra fee to be given to the town.  He also agreed that getting in touch with the owners through Airbnb could work and also getting in touch with the town.
Leah on GoToMeeting said that it’s not always a broker who owns a short-term rental.  A lot of times it’s an individual that doesn’t reside there or uses it as a second home.  She said in her case she won’t rent to anyone under 25.  She said a homeowner could prohibit parties but acknowledged that she isn’t there so she never knows for sure.  She said she has never received any complaints from the Police Department.  She said her direct neighbors are really friendly and they let her know if there is an issue.  She said that if she knows about it then she won’t rent to them again and she would give them a bad score as renters.  Leah said that ultimately she likes having someone there all the time in case so that her house doesn’t freeze.  She said she doesn’t think one could truly say that there are issues with all of them.
C. Eddy said that is the type of thing we are looking into.  Even if we have just a point of contact, if there is an issue, that would be great so that owners can be made aware of it and right now we don’t have that.  Leah said the Police Department could notify the owner on the records.  She said they should be on file as owners and they pay taxes.
C. Eddy said that this is our first deep look into this.  He said that we aren’t making any changes right now, but we are just starting to discuss it and there will have to be a town meeting vote on any zoning ordinance changes the Planning Board might decide on.
Ellen Allen said that she just looked up Airbnb and there is a feature that allows notifying the owners right away.
A suggestion was made to add something to the Town website so that people know what they can do if they have an issue like this.
Robert Corrulo said that he lives in Gunstock Acres and that he is across the street from two Airbnb properties.  He suggested that they could register each rental unit with the Town, and if the cops are called more than once, the renters lose their deposit and that way the owner doesn’t reap any consequences from the bad behavior of the renters.  He said the owner would also be made aware of what’s going on.  He said that if they keep getting these fines they will realize that their house is a nuisance to the neighborhood.  Discussion ensued.

C. Eddy said that we’ve discussed this quite a bit and maybe the next couple of weeks we can check on what the law says about it, get input from the police, review how to get in touch with owners, look into contacts on some of the rental sites, and possibly compile lists for the next month or so.  C. Eddy said we have a lot of homework to do.  G. Fedorchak said that she can follow up with the contact numbers on the sites.
C. Eddy said that we could reach out to those sites and see if they have suggestions on how to handle these things.  He said they are probably aware of how to handle some of these issues.  Discussion ensued.  
B)  Discussion of Other Possible Zoning Ordinance Amendments for 2022
J. Ayer said that there are a few other possible amendments that he would like to discuss, but said we could discuss those at the next work session.
2.
OTHER BUSINESS

A)  Warren Hutchins – Gilford Community Church
J. Ayer referred Board members to a letter from Warren Hutchins on behalf of the Gilford Community Church.  He said they would like to add solar panels to the southeasterly facing roof of the Youth Center and they will need to remove trees so the panels can get more optimal sun.  He said that the solar panels will not be visible from Potter Hill Road.  He said the only site impact would be removal of trees which are shown on the site plan with a cloud symbol as a tree line and not as individual trees.

W. Hutchins said that this request is actually for our second phase.  He said the first phase was that we changed all of our lighting to LED.  W. Hutchins said that this is the first church that he’s aware of that’s doing this.  He said all of the money that they are using for this is from donations.

J. Ayer said that perhaps after the project the Board could get an as-built plan, because the proposed tree cutting wouldn’t rise to the level of requiring site plan review.  W. Hall said that they will definitely need a building permit for the solar panels.
B)  Howe Wedding Barn Sound Insulation
J. Ayer said that one of the conditions of approval for Mr. Howe’s barn on Gunstock Hill Road was to “provide sound proofing by insulation”.  This was one of the conditions the court had sent back to the Planning Board to include as a condition of approval.  He said there was no numerical decibel level or sound reduction level to achieve.  J. Ayer provided an information sheet to Board members showing the insulation that A. Howe is considering and another similar product.  One is an insulation for ducting by CertainTeed which is one inch thick and flexible.  The other is a board type product by CertainTeed which is designed more for sound proofing.  He asked the Board if they had any reservations about either product or preference of one product over the other.  He said that this is a product that does some sound absorption and he wanted to bounce it off the Planning Board members to make sure it would be okay. 
I. Howe said that the stiff board product was the second choice of the two options and was actually what the Building Inspector had suggested.  J. Ayer said the building Inspector had reservations about the duct insulation because it was not made for the roof insulation purpose.  W. Hall said that this is a rigid product.  I. Howe said that the flexible material is a duct work insulation product.  He said that they researched this and found it in use in a barn in Vermont and it worked well.  He explained that it made them think this would be a great product for what they were doing here.  J. Ayer didn’t have any issue with either product.  I. Howe said that they would be using it on the ceiling and on the walls.
W.  Hall said that the Board doesn’t have anything specific to go by.  Board members agreed and said as long as it is an insulation and provides sound proofing it should meet the requirement.  J. Ayer said that he was hoping that the Planning Board would give the go ahead.  Board members said they were okay with it. 
3.
Minutes – There were no minutes to approve at this time.
4.
Adjournment

Motion made by C. Eddy, seconded by G. Fedorchak, to adjourn the meeting at 8:29 p.m.  Motion carried with all in favor.
Respectfully submitted, 
Sandra Hart, Secretary

_________________________________________________________________________________________________________
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